

cc Energy Jan 80
North Sea Oil Prices.

PRIME MINISTER

OIL PRICES AND IMPORT TARGETS

There have in the last few days been three developments which we need to consider together and on two of which we need to take urgent decision:-

(a) Iranian prices

The Iranian authorities told the oil companies including BP and Shell at the end of last week that they were increasing prices for oil under the contracts concluded at the beginning of the year by £2.50 a barrel following the increase of £2 a barrel by Saudi Arabia, Iraq, Kuwait and the Gulf States. BP and Shell are temporising but Shell loaded two tankers on 1 February the day after they received the notification. Charles Duncan telephoned me on Friday evening to say that the Americans were trying to get up a Western front against the Iranian demand and to ask us to ensure that BP and Shell did not commit themselves while discussion continued. He claimed to have the support of M. Giraud, who was in Washington, and he has been in touch with the Germans and the Japanese. The latter have in consequence told their companies to hold off for several days. Our most recent information from Washington says that Giraud has agreed that the line should be £30 for Iran. Lamsdorff told me this morning, however, that he was convinced that this attempt by the Americans to generate action was misplaced and that the right response would be a very low-key understanding on the part of all the major consumers to try and take the heat out of the market, refrain from heavy buying for a couple of months and let market forces operate for us. The Germans will certainly not welcome precipitate action on Iran.

(b) UKCS Prices

We decided last month that BNOG should be seen as a moderating influence on world oil prices by not setting a price in the first quarter of 1980 above about £30 and leaving suppliers who were not content with that

price to take the issue to arbitration if they wished. Before the spate of further price increases in the Middle East and Africa in the last few days BNOG had gone a long way towards establishing UKCS prices at least for January at around the \$30 level. The fact that Libyan, Nigerian and Algerian crudes, which are the closest in quality to UKCS crudes, are now all priced above \$34 makes this position no longer tenable.

(c) Import Targets

President Carter said in his State of the Union Message that the US Import ceiling for oil imports in 1980 would be 8.2 mbd (comfortably above likely output which we estimate at 7.9 mbpd) and that the US would be willing to reduce their target if other oil consuming countries individually join in a fair and mutual reduction. The Americans are building up heavy pressure for a reduction in 1980 targets at the IEA Ministerial planned for late March. Lambsdorff confirmed that he like us was totally opposed to the target cutting exercise and that he would seek to persuade Duncan to defer the IEA Ministerial.

- 2 This complex of issues is likely to dominate international energy discussion over the next few months leading to the Venice Summit. We need to handle them with great care if we are to safeguard UK interests and at the same time avoid damage to our relations with the Americans and/or our European partners.
- 3 Immediately there are two questions which need to be resolved - our response to the US approach on Iran and action on UKCS Prices.
- 4 Both need to be looked at against world oil prospects. Our own latest forecasts and those of the IEA suggest that demand for OPEC oil in 1980 will be about 29 mbpd compared with 31½ mbpd in 1979. Spot prices have shown a marked downturn through January and there are even suggestions now that cargoes are being disposed of at a loss. We see no sign, however, that term prices - particularly for light oils - are likely to weaken. Moreover the supply condition ^{is} general remains extremely fragile. But unless there is a sharp cut in OPEC production deliberate or accidental - oil prices may have reached a temporary peak.

Iranian Prices

5 Although they will try to negotiate better terms BP and Shell both feel that they have little option but to accept the Iranian demand. They need the oil (125,000 bpd for BP and 95,000 bpd for Shell). The Iranians have the right under the terms of their contracts to increase Government Selling Price at any time. The increase of \$ 2.50 a barrel is only 50 cents more than that imposed by the Gulf states. If, however there were to be a firm stand which resulted in a loss of Iranian supplies, BP and Shell argue that there should be a safety net under which the Aramco partners and perhaps other US companies would give help.

6 While it is, no doubt, the case that the price now being asked by the Iranians is high for oil of that quality in relation to Gulf prices (though not in relation to North African prices) I do not share the American view that the Iranian increases can be treated in isolation as a principal destabilizing influence. On the contrary the latest Kuwait and Iraq increases and the prices set by the African producers matter far more. Concerted action on the part of consumers only makes sense at this point if it is taken as part of a united front with the moderate elements within OPEC, against irresponsible price increases more widely.

7 Unless there are non-oil reasons for trying to exert pressure on Iran, with all the risks for Shell and BP and their mainly continental European customers, I do not see how we could reasonably invite the companies to break their existing contracts.

8 The Americans have asked whether we would be prepared to hold a conference in London later this week, without publicity, to consider the Iranian issue. I am sure we should not take the lead in this way but I would be prepared to participate in an informal meeting a little later on to look at the possibilities of making use of what we see as favourable market forces in the wider context.

9 Whatever we decide we must carry the Japanese with us.

UKCS Prices

10 BNOC, if left to themselves, would now offer their suppliers a Forties crude price of £ 33.75 (with related prices for other UKCS crudes) from 1 February. They would regard this as a moderate market price which might be accepted by the oil producers as a fair recognition of what has happened in recent days. BNOC wish to avoid disagreement over price leading to a reference to experts i.e arbitration; they believe that the few independent experts are of poor quality and that the results of arbitration would be unpredictable and unsettling for the future.

11 There is some force in their view. But a £4 jump offered by BNOC could attract a great deal of international criticism even though e.g US companies have been buying at higher prices - no one would choose to believe that the BNOC offer was not inspired by HMG.

12 Ideally we would find a solution which allowed market forces to settle UKCS oil prices at reasonable levels without exposing HMG

/to the

to the criticism that it was responsible for the results. There are two ways in which the pressures on the Government might be mitigated:

(a) by forcing the price to arbitration. This could be easily achieved by BNOC offering an unreasonably low price and sticking to it. In this way BNOC's moderation is clear and the final decision is taken by independent experts;
or

(b) the oil producers forward their price demands and BNOC, after careful and determined negotiations, settle (as they believe they can) for not more than \$34. This also can be presented as a valiant attempt by BNOC to moderate the excessive demands of the producers while avoiding arbitration which might well result in a higher price. It would of course be essential that BNOC only reacted and was not the first to propose a price.

13 (a) looks superficially attractive since it removes the decision from HMG's control. But in addition to the points in para 10 there would be a serious technical risks, eg in one case the participation agreement requires an arbitrator to choose either the buyers or the sellers suggested price. More generally we cannot really hope to escape some responsibility for what happens in a world where every producer government intervenes on pricing policies, and when we regard it as essential to retain a trading capability for our own security of supply.

14 I favour (b) above which if properly stage managed will get us back with the position of following nearly the Libyans, Algerians and Nigerians but being dragged there under duress. This should put us in the most flexible position we can hope for in the future.

15 As for the price at which BNOOC sell oil to refineries, I have insisted that they give notice that this price will not be less than the price ultimately fixed at which they buy.

16 All this has implications for import targets on which I will be minuting you separately.

A suggested line:

17 I think the way through is to:

- (a) tell the Americans that we do not think it is now possible to prevent the 1 February Iranian increase but that we are very ready to join in discussion with them and the other main consuming countries soon about joint resistance to future unreasonable demands by the OPEC hawks provided action is not confined to Iran (but we should not hold a meeting in London);
- (b) urge BNOOC to proceed as in para 13(b).

18 The US Administration clearly wish for electoral reasons to provide a convincing demonstration of American leadership at the IEA Ministerial and at Venice. This is likely to be at the expense of European interests without leading to any new action by the US to help solve its own energy problems. We must do what we can to modify these US pressures.

19 You may think it useful to have an early meeting of the small group which discussed these issues before Christmas.

20 I am sending copies of this minute to Peter Carrington,
Geoffrey Howe, John Nott and Sir Robert Armstrong.

JH.

5 February 1980



17. I am sending copies of this minute to Peter Carrington,
Geoffrey Howe, John Votaw and Sir Robert Armstrong.

5 FEB 1980



5 February 1980

[Faint, illegible text, possibly a signature or stamp]